
 

 

October 31, 2012 
 
 
 
MEMORANDUM TO: William F. Burton, Acting Chief 
     Environmental Projects Branch 2 
      Division of New Reactor Licensing 
     Office of New Reactors 
 
FROM:    Laura Quinn-Willingham, Project Manager /RA Tomeka Terry for/ 
     Environmental Projects Branch 2 
      Division of New Reactor Licensing 
     Office of New Reactors  
 
SUBJECT:  SUMMARY OF THE SUPPLEMENTAL ENVIRONMENTAL SITE AUDIT 

RELATED TO THE REVIEW OF THE COMBINED LICENSE 
APPLICATION FOR THE BELL BEND NUCLEAR POWER PLANT 

The U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission (NRC) staff, Pacific Northwest National Laboratory 
(PNNL) and Numark Associates, Inc. held a supplemental environmental site audit related to the 
review of the combined license (COL) application submitted by PPL Bell Bend LLC (PPL).  The 
U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (USACE) is a cooperating agency and also participated in the 
environmental site audit.  The environmental site audit was held on May 14 - 18, 2012, at the 
East Mountain Business Center located in Wilkes-Barre, Pennsylvania.  The purpose of the trip 
included:  1) discussions with PPL concerning the revised environmental report submitted as 
part of the application and associated information needs that resulted from a revised site layout; 
2) review of additional documentation related to the revised environmental report; 3) tours of the 
site and surrounding areas; and 4) meeting with Federal, State and local officials regarding the 
revised application and the review process. 

This report provides a summary of the supplemental audit, offsite meetings, and site tours.  
Enclosure 1 contains a list of attendees that participated in the environmental site audit, the 
environmental site audit schedule, a summary of daily activities, and a summary of remaining 
issues by technical discipline.  It also contains a list of publicly available references provided by 
the applicant at the site audit.  
 
 
CONTACT:  Laura Quinn-Willingham, NRO/DNRL 
    301-415-2220 
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Each day of the supplemental site audit included opening remarks, a follow-up of the previous 
day’s events, discipline-specific discussions, and a summary of the day’s discussions.  
Additionally, PPL provided a special presentation during the first day that included:  general site 
characterization, site safety, and changes that resulted from the revised site layout.  PPL also 
provided a general tour of the Bell Bend site, as well as discipline-specific tours.  These 
discipline-specific tours included the proposed meteorological tower location and certain historic 
sites on the proposed site. 

On May 14, 2012, PPL personnel led a small NRC, USACE, U.S. Environmental Protection 
Agency, and PNNL team on tours of the Martin’s Creek alternative site and the intake/discharge 
locations for the Humboldt and Seedco alternative sites.  
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COL - Bell Bend Mailing List       (Revised 08/14/2012) 
cc: 
     Regional Administrator 
Mr. Richard L. Baker Region I 
Bechtel Power Corporation U. S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission 
5275 Westview Drive 2100 Renaissance Boulevard, Suite 100 
Frederick, MD  21703-8306 King of Prussia, PA  19406-2713 
              
Ms. Michele Boyd Resident Inspector 
Legislative Director U. S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission 
Energy Program P. O. Box 35 
Public Citizens Critical Mass Energy Berwick, PA  18603 
  and Environmental Program        
215 Pennsylvania Avenue, SE Mr. Tony Robinson 
Washington, DC  20003 AREVA NP, Inc. 
         3315 Old Forest Road 
Ms. Kristen A. Burger Lynchburg, VA  24501 
Maryland People's Counsel        
6 St. Paul Centre 
Suite 2102 
Baltimore, MD  21202-1631 
       
Mr. Michael Caverly 
Vice President 
Nuclear Project Development 
PPL Nuclear Development 
38 Bomboy Lane, Suite 2 
Berwick, PA  18603 
       
Mr. Carey Fleming, Esquire 
Senior Counsel - Nuclear Generation 
Constellation Generation Group, LLC 
750 East Pratt Street, 17th Floor 
Baltimore, MD  21202 
       
Mr. Roy Hickok 
NRC Technical Training Center 
5700 Brainerd Road 
Chattanooga, TN  37411-4017 
       
Mr. Norris McDonald 
President 
AAEA 
9903 Caltor Lane 
Ft. Washington, MD  20744 
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Email 
APH@NEI.org   (Adrian Heymer) 
awc@nei.org   (Anne W. Cottingham) 
BrinkmCB@westinghouse.com   (Charles Brinkman) 
cwaltman@roe.com   (C. Waltman) 
david.lewis@pillsburylaw.com   (David Lewis) 
ecullington@earthlink.net   (E. Cullington) 
ed.burns@earthlink.net   (Ed Burns) 
gzinke@entergy.com   (George Alan Zinke) 
jerald.head@ge.com   (Jerald G. Head) 
Joseph_Hegner@dom.com    (Joseph Hegner) 
KSutton@morganlewis.com   (Kathryn M. Sutton) 
ktscopelliti@pplweb.com   (Karen Scopelliti) 
kwaugh@impact-net.org   (Kenneth O. Waugh) 
lchandler@morganlewis.com   (Lawrence J. Chandler) 
lois@ieer.org   (Lois Chalmers) 
maria.webb@pillsburylaw.com   (Maria Webb) 
mark.beaumont@wsms.com   (Mark Beaumont) 
matias.travieso-diaz@pillsburylaw.com   (Matias Travieso-Diaz) 
media@nei.org   (Scott Peterson) 
MSF@nei.org   (Marvin Fertel) 
nirsnet@nirs.org   (Michael Mariotte) 
Nuclaw@mindspring.com   (Robert Temple) 
patriciaL.campbell@ge.com   (Patricia L. Campbell) 
Paul@beyondnuclear.org   (Paul Gunter) 
pbessette@morganlewis.com   (Paul Bessette) 
RJB@NEI.org   (Russell Bell) 
rrsgarro@pplweb.com   (Rocco Sgarro) 
sabinski@suddenlink.net   (Steve A. Bennett) 
sfrantz@morganlewis.com   (Stephen P. Frantz) 
stephan.moen@ge.com   (Stephan Moen) 
tkkibler@scana.com   (Tria Kibler) 
trsmith@winston.com   (Tyson Smith) 
Vanessa.quinn@dhs.gov   (Vanessa Quinn) 
Wanda.K.Marshall@dom.com   (Wanda K. Marshall) 
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Ms. Carla Alber  
7844 Blue Ridge Trail 
Mountaintop, PA  18707 

 
Mr. David J. Allard  
Director and State Liaison Officer 
Department of Environmental Protection 
Bureau of Radiation Protection 
Rachel Carson State Office Building 
400 Market Street 
Harrisburg, PA  17101 

 
Mr. Ted Baird 
Society for Pennsylvania Archaeology 
1123 Drinker Turnpike 
Covington Township, PA  18444 
 
Mr. George Blanchard, Governor 
Absentee-Shawntee Tribe of Oklahoma 
2025 S. Gordon Cooper 
Shawnee, OK  74801 

 
Mr. Anthony T.P. Brooks 
Director of Development and Public 
Relations 
Luzerne County Historical Society 
49 South Franklin Street 
Wilkes-Barre, PA 18701 
 
Mr. Robert Cartica 
State of new Jersey Department of    
  Environmental Protection 
The New Jersey Natural Heritage Program 
DEP- Office of Naturals Lands Management 
Mail Code 501-04  
P.O. Box 420 
501 E. State Street 
Station Plaza #5, 4th Floor 
Trenton, NJ  08625-0420 
 
Mr. Robert Chicks Tribal, Chairman 
Stockbridge-Munsee Band of the Mohican 
Nation, Wisconsin 
Route 1 
Bowler, WI  54416 

 
 

Ms. Carol R. Collier 
Executive Director 
Delaware River Basin Commission 
25 State Police Drive 
P.O. Box 7360 
West Trenton, NJ  08628-0360 
 
Mr. Eric Davis, Project Leader 
U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service 
New Jersey Field Office 
927 N. Main Street 
Heritage Square, Building D 
Pleasantville, NJ  08232 

 
The Honorable Ed Delgado, Chairman 
Oneida Nation of Wisconsin 
P.O. Box 365 
Oneida, WI  54155-0365 
Mr. David Densmore Supervisor 
U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service 
Pennsylvania Field Office 
315 South Allen Street 
Suite 322 
State College, PA  16801-4850 

 
Ms. Amy Elliott  
U.S. Army Corps of Engineers 
Baltimore District 
1631 South Atherton Street 
Suite 102 
State College, PA  16801 
 
Mr. Clifford Farides  
Mill Memorial Public Library 
495 E. Main Street 
Nanticoke, PA  17101 

 
Dr. Katherine Faull, Ph.D. 
Humanities Department 
Bucknell University 
One Dent Drive 
Lewisburg, PA  17837  
 
Mr. Max Furek  
57 Jeanette Street 
Mocanaqua, PA  18655
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Mr. Ray Ganthner  
Senior Vice President 
AREVA, NP, Inc. 
3315 Old Forest Road 
P. O. Box 10935 
Lynchburg, VA  24506 
 
The Honorable Mark Garrow, Chief 
St. Regis Mohawk Tribe 
412 State Route 37 
Akwesasne, NY  13655 

 
Mr. Tony Gonyea, Faithkeeper 
Onodaga Nation 
Road 11 A, Box 245 
Nedrow, NY  13120 
 
The Honorable Raymond Halbritter  
Nation Representative 
Oneida Indian Nation 
5218 Patrick Road 
Verona, NY  13478 

 
Mr. Clinton Halftown Heron  
Clan Representative 
Cayuga Nation 
P.O. Box 8043 
Seneca Falls, NY  13148 

 
Mr. Herbert Harmon  
320 Stone Church Road 
Berwick, PA  18603 

 
Mr. Chuck Henry  
1051 Scotch Valley Drive 
Bloomsburg, PA  17815 

 
The Honorable Leo Henry, Chief 
Tuscarora Nation 
2006 Mt. Hope Road 
Lewistown, NY  14092 

 
Mr. Leroy Hess  
124 Hess Road 
Wapwallopen, PA  18660 

 
 

The Honorable Roger Hill, Chief 
Tonawanda Seneca Nation 
7027 Meadville Road 
Basom, NY  14013 

 
Mr. Kerry Holton, Tribal President 
Delaware Nation 
P.O. Box 825 
Anadarko, OK  73005 

 
The Honorable Leroy Howard, Chief 
Seneca-Cayuga Tribe of Oklahoma 
P.O. Box 1283 
Miami, OK  74355 

 
Mr. Rich Janati, M.S., Chief 
Division of Nuclear Safety Administrator 
Appalachain Compact Commission 
Rachel Carson State Office Building 
400 Market Street 
Harrisburg, PA  17101 

 
Ms. Karen J. Karchner 
Building Code Official - No. 000624 
Zoning/Planning Administrator 
Floodplain Administrator 
Salem Township 
38 Bomboy Lane 
Berwick, PA  18603  
 
Ms. Patricia A. Kurkul  
Northeast Regional Administrator 
NOAA National Marine Fisheries Service 
Northeast Regional Office 
55 Great Republic Drive 
Gloucester, MA  01930-2298 

 
Mr. James R. Leigey  
Pennsylvania Game Commission 
2001 Elmerton Avenue 
Harrisburg, PA  17110-9797 

 
Ms. Emily McBracken  
494 Mingle Inn Road 
Berwick, PA  18603 
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Mr. Douglas C. McLearen, Chief 
Division of Archaeology and Protection 
Bureau for Historic Preservation 
Pennsylvania Historical and 
  Museum Commission 
Common Wealth Keystone Building 
400 North Street, 2nd Floor 
Harrisburg, PA  17120-0093 

 
Mr. Adrian Merolli, Director 
Luzerne County Planning Commission 
Penn Place 
20 N. Pennsylvania Avenue 
Wilkes-Barre, PA  18711 
 
Mr. Reid Nelson, Director 
Office of Federal Agency Programs 
Advisory Council on Historic Preservation 
Old Post Office Building 
1100 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW 
Suite 809 
Washington, DC  20004 

 
Mr. Justin Newell  
Bureau of Forestry 
Pennsylvania Department of Conservation 
and Natural Resources 
6th Floor Rachel Carson State Office Bldg 
P.O. Box 8552 
Harrisburg, PA  17105-8552 

 
Ms. Lisette Ormsbee  
McBride Memorial Library 
500 N. Market Street 
Berwick, PA  18603 

 
Mr. Malcom S. Plevyak  
1446 Salem Boulevard 
Berwick, PA  18603 

 
Mr. Robert Odawi Porter, President 
Seneca Nation of Indians 
P.O. Box 231 
Salamanca, NY  14779 
 
 

Mr. James L. Richenderfer, Ph.D., P.G. 
Director, Technical Programs 
Susquehanna River Basin Commission 
1721 North Front Street 
Harrisburg, PA  17102-2391 
 
The Honorable Ron Sparkman  
Chairman 
Shawnee Tribe 
29 South 69A Highway 
Miami, OK  74354 
 
Mr. Jim Stout, President 
Berwick Historcal Society 
102 East Second Street 
Berwick, PA  18603-4827 

 
Mr. Chris Urban  
Pennsylvania Fish  
  and Boat Commission 
450 Robinson Lane 
Bellefonte, PA  16823 

 
The Honorable Glenna Wallace, Chief 
Eastern Shawnee Tribe of Oklahoma 
P.O. Box 350 
Seneca, MO  64865 

 
Ms. Karen Walsh  
614 N. Front Street 
Harrisburg, PA  17101 

 
Mr. Jack Wirbicki  
212 Deer Run Drive 
Mountaintop, PA  18707 

 
Mr. John Zadigaka  
205 Magtzville Road 
Berwick, PA  18603 
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Email: 
djallard@pa.gov (Dave Allard)  
pballaron@srbc.net (Paula Ballaron) 
sbeeler@pa.gov (Shawn Beeler) 
hbiggs@pa.gov (Heidi Biggs) 
bob.brown@ge.com (Robert E. Brown)  
bbusher@pa.gov (Brian Busher)  
kcarey960@gmail.com (Kyle Carey) 
mjcaverly@pplweb.com (Mike Caverly) 
carole_copeyon@fws.gov (Carole Copeyon) 
davis.jamie@epamail.epa.gov (Jamie Davis) 
psychndesign@verison.net (Barbara DeRonde) 
derddafdl@verizon.net (Robert DeRonde) 
wilburdennisjr@hotmail.com (Wilbur Dennis, Jr.)  
Amy.H.Elliott@usace.army.mil (Amy Elliott) 
lechambon@comcast.net (Eric Epstein) 
greshaja@westinghouse.com (James Gresham) 
egocek@pa.gov (Erin Gocek) 
chebrink@localnet.com (Rev. Chad A. Hebrink) 
jh14ferrari@aol.com (John Heim) 
wholtsmast@pa.gov (Walter Holtsmaster) 
ecology3@gmail.com (Ted Jacobsen) 
rjanati@pa.gov (Rich Janati) 
jennifer_kagel@fws.gov (Jennifer Kagel) 
vincekelly@gmail.com (Vince Kelly)  
knutson.lingard@epa.gov (Lingard Knutson) 
tolewis@pa.gov (Tonda Lewis) 
clombard@pa.metrocast.net (Cynthia Lombard) 
Magerr.Kevin@epamail.epa.gov (Kevin Magerr) 
steve_mars@fws.gov (Steve Mars) 
smcdougal@pa.gov (Steve McDougal) 
terrimeighan@msn.com (James E. Meighan)  
kaysm@verizon.net (Catherin Stuccio Mentrinkoski) 
omowery@pa.gov (Olivia Mowery) 
pnaugle@srbc.net (Pat Naugle)  
john.nichols@noaa.gov (John Nichols)  
rmpaley@pplweb.com (Robert M. Paley) 
ajlaquin@verizon.net (Patricia Perluke)  
kpetock@curtisswright.com (Kelly Petock) 
TomPopko@hotmail.com (Tom Popko)  
ruppert125@aol.com (Greg Ruppert) 
eschloyer@yahoo.com (Erin Schloyer)  
signs@bellessigns.com (Ryan Search) 
rrsgarro@pplweb.com (Rocco R. Sgarro) 
tshervinsk@pa.gov (Tom Shervinskie) 
dsimpson@bloomu.edu (David Simpson)  
nate@nathansnavely.com (Nate Snavely) 
dasuper@verizon.net (Dave Superdock)  
RKTemple@cpsenergy.com (R.K. Temple) 
etrowbridg@pa.gov (Gene Trowbridge) 
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kevwhite@pa.gov (Kevin White) 
lwinker@pa.gov (Larry Winker) 
Lora_Zimmerman@fws.gov (Lora Zimmerman) 
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Site Audit Trip Report 

Bell Bend Nuclear Power Plant COL 
(PPL Bell Bend, LLC) 

May 14 – 17, 2012 
______________________________________________________________________ 

1.0 Background 

PPL Bell Bend, LLC (PPL) submitted its application for a combined license (COL) on 
October 10, 2008, to construct and operate one new nuclear power plant at its Bell Bend 
Nuclear Power Plant (BBNPP) site near Berwick, Pennsylvania (PA).  The BBNPP site is 
located on approximately 2,055 acres in Salem Township, Luzerne County, PA near the west 
bank of the North Branch of the Susquehanna River.  The BBNPP site is adjacent to the 
Susquehanna Steam Electric Station (SSES) site, which has two operating boiling water 
reactors.  PPL is proposing to build and operate an AREVA U.S. EPR reactor with an 
approximate output of 1,600 MW(e). 

The U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission (NRC) staff accepted the COL application for 
docketing on December 15, 2008.  During the week of March 30, 2009, NRC staff and its 
contractors, the Pacific Northwest National Laboratory (PNNL) and Numark and Associates 
(Numark), visited four alternative sites for siting the reactor.  During the week of April 27, 2009, 
NRC and its contractors conducted the first audit of the BBNPP site and its environs.  In 
addition, NRC staff and its contractors visited two additional alternative sites on June 15-17, 
2010. 

On March 30, 2012, PPL submitted Revision 3 of the COL application, which included a revised 
environmental report (ER).  The revised ER provides detailed information regarding PPL’s 
revised site layout, which was developed to avoid wetland impacts by relocating the power block 
footprint and other components.   

To better understand the revised site layout and address information needs (documented in 
ML12114A212), NRC staff and its contractors conducted the second site audit of the BBNPP 
site and environs during the week of May 14, 2012.  The audit was conducted primarily at the 
East Mountain Business Center (EMBC) in Wilkes-Barre, Pennsylvania, which is also the 
Emergency Operations Facility for SSES.  PPL staff and its contractors provided a general site 
tour and specialized tours based on NRC requests.  The audit included additional visits to 
portions of three of the proposed alternatives sites (Humboldt, Seedco, and Martin’s Creek) to 
evaluate environmental aspects not identified during previous site visits.  This trip report 
documents the May 2012 site audit and summarizes key issues. 

As part of its review of the COL application, NRC staff is preparing an environmental impact 
statement (EIS).  The U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, Baltimore District (USACE) is reviewing a 
joint permit application that was submitted by PPL in June 2011 (revised in November 2011) 
and is a cooperating agency with the NRC in preparing the EIS.  The USACE has participated in 
all site audits and alternative site visits for the project.
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Prior to the May 2012 site audit, the NRC provided PPL with a listing of information needs for 
discussion at the audit (ML12114A212).  In response, PPL provided written responses to the 
majority of the information need requests in an “electronic reading room” accessible via the 
internet by NRC staff and its contractors prior to the site audit.  In addition, printed versions of 
these responses were available for review at breakout sessions during the site audit. 

Table 1.1.  NRC Team 

Staff Role 

Laura Quinn-Willingham Project Management 

John Fringer Project Management/ Land Use/Non-Rad Human Health/Non-Rad Waste 

Nancy Kuntzleman Aquatic and Terrestrial Ecology 

Stacey Imboden Alternatives 

Mohammad Haque Hydrology 

Michael Purdie Cultural Resources 

Jack Cushing Cultural Resources 

Donald Palmrose Radiological Health Impacts/Accidents 

Daniel Mussatti Socioeconomics/EJ /Need for Power/Cost Benefit 

Brenett Warren Ecology/Hydrology Shadow 

Alicia Mullins Ecology Shadow 

Patrick Madden NRC Management 

Anthony Hsia NRC Management 

Table 1.2.  PNNL Team  

Staff Role 

Bruce McDowell Project Management/General/Site Technical Overview 

Kimberly Leigh Project Management/General/Site Technical Overview 

Roy Kropp Aquatic and Terrestrial Ecology 

Tom Anderson (by phone) Alternatives 

Nancy Kohn General/Site Layout and Design 

Tim Seiple (by phone) GIS and Figures 

Patrick Balducci Socioeconomics/EJ /Cost Benefit  

Dave Anderson (by phone) Need for Power 

Jeremy Rishel Meteorology/Air Quality/Accidents Mentor 

Robin Durham (by phone) Terrestrial Ecology 

Lara Aston (by phone) Non-Rad Human Health/Non-Rad Waste 

Tim Lynch Radiological Health Impacts 

Table 1.3.  Numark Team 

Staff Role 

Richard Codell Hydrology 

Darby Stapp Cultural Resources 

Andrew Marchese Accidents 

Jan Aarts Land Use 

Jim Scherrer Geology/Lead for Natural Gas Well Development Tour 
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Table 1.5. Federal, State, and Local Agency Representatives that Participated in the Site 
Tours and/or Meetings with NRC and PPL at the Site Audit 

Name, Title Organization 

Amy Elliott U.S. Army Corps of Engineers 

Jamie Davis U.S. Environmental Protection Agency 

Kevin Magerr U.S. Environmental Protection Agency 

Paula Ballaron Susquehanna River Basin Commission 

Pat Naugle Susquehanna River Basin Commission 

Heidi Biggs PA Department of Environmental Protection 

Tonda Lewis PA Department of Environmental Protection 

Larry Winker PA Department of Environmental Protection 

Gene Trowbridge PA Department of Environmental Protection 

J. Drech PA Department of Environmental Protection 

JR Holtsmaster PA Department of Environmental Protection 

Lora Zimmerman U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service 

Steve Mars New Jersey U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service 

Tom Shervinskie PA Fish and Boat Commission 

Table 1.6. Community Representatives who Attended Offsite Meetings (outside the EMBC) 
with NRC/PNNL/Numark Socioeconomics and Land-Use Staff from May 15, 2012 to 
May 17, 2012. 

Name, Title Organization 

Adrian Merolli, Director Luzerne County Planning Commission 

Wayne Brookhart, Superintendent Berwick Area School District 

Jack Robshaw, Luzerne County Sherriff Luzerne County Sherriff’s Office 

Joseph Gibbons, P.E. Luzerne County Engineer Luzerne County Engineer’s Office 

Robert Lawton, Luzerne County Manager Luzerne County 

Jim Timbrell, Mayor Borough of Berwick 

Robert Hivish, Borough Manager Borough of Berwick 

Lauren Martz, Asst. Borough Manager Borough of Berwick 

Jack Kyttle, Working Foreman Borough of Berwick Department of Public Works 

Greg Harkins, Codes Department Supervisor Borough of Berwick 

Joshua Kishbaugh, Chairman Salem Township Board of Supervisors 

William Bogle, Chairman  Salem Township Planning Commission 

Karen Karchner, Zoning/Planning Administrator  Salem Township 

John Varaly, American Institue of Certified Planners Varaly Associates 

Tim Chamberlain, Columbia County Sheriff Columbia County Sheriff’s Office 

Earl Mordan, Chief Deputy Sheriff Columbia County Sheriff’s Office 

Robert Aungst, Director Columbia County Office of Planning 

Rachel Swartwood, Land Use Planner Columbia County Office of Planning 
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2.0 Summary of Activities  

2.1 Daily Schedule 

Sunday, May 13, 2012:   Staff Travel Day (Partial) 

Monday, May 14, 2012:   Alternative Sites Tour for Ecology Review Teams 
 Staff Travel Day (Remainder) 
 NRC-PNNL Team Meeting 

Tuesday, May 15, 2012: Site Audit Kickoff Meeting and Breakout Sessions at the Eastern 
Mountain Business Center (EMBC) 

 Offsite Meeting with Luzerne County Planning Commission 
Offsite Meeting with Berwick County School District 
Federal and State Agencies Gov't to Gov't Meeting 

 Bell Bend General Site Tour 
 Daily NRC-PNNL Closeout with PPL 
 NRC-PNNL Team Meeting 

Wednesday, May 16, 2012: Site Audit Breakout Sessions at the EMBC 
 Offsite Meeting with Pennsylvania Bureau for Historic 

Preservation 
 Offsite Meeting with Luzerne County 
 Offsite Meeting with Borough of Berwick 

Cultural Resources Tour  
Meteorology Tower Tour 

 NRC-PNNL Closeout with PPL 

Thursday, May 17, 2012: Site Audit Breakout Sessions at the EMBC  
 Offsite Meeting with Salem Township 
 Offsite Meeting with Columbia County Sheriff 
 Offsite Meeting with Columbia County Office of Planning 
 NRC-PNNL Closeout with PPL 

Tour of Natural Gas Well Development Facilities in Pennsylvania 
Staff Travel Day (Partial) 

Friday, May 18, 2012: Staff Travel Day (Remainder) 

 

  



 

- 7 - 

2.2 Daily Summary 

Sunday May 13, 2012 – Travel Day for Partial Team 

The NRC, PNNL, and Numark staff participating in the additional alternative site visits on 
Monday, May 14, 2012, traveled to Wilkes-Barre, Pennsylvania.   

Monday May 14, 2012 – Alternative Site Visits and Travel Day for Remainder of the Team 

The NRC and PNNL staff participating in the alternative site visits met briefly at 7:30 a.m., at the 
East Mountain Inn to discuss plan for the day and route to the EMBC.   

At 8:00 a.m., NRC, PNNL, and Numark staff met with PPL and its contractor staff at the EMBC.  
PPL provided transportation in vans and guides for tours of the Martin’s Creek site and the 
intake/discharge locations for the Humboldt and Seedco sites.  The Martin’s Creek site tour 
included stops at Buckhorn Creek (onsite); a walking tour to the transmission line (onsite); a 
walking tour to the new solar energy farm (onsite); both a driving and walking tour along the 
Delaware River (adjacent to the site); and a driving tour to the downstream section of Buckhorn 
Creek to observe the fish stocking area (offsite).  The tour of the Martin’s Creek site was 
followed by a driving tour of the proposed intake/discharge locations (offsite) on the 
Susquehanna River for the Humboldt and Seedco alternative sites.  In the afternoon, following 
the completion of the tours, PPL transported the participants back to the EMBC.   

The alternative sites tour was attended by Laura Quinn-Willingham, Mohammad Haque, Nancy 
Kuntzleman, and John Fringer (NRC); Roy Kropp and Nancy Kohn (PNNL), Amy Elliott 
(USACE); and Jamie Davis (U.S. Environmental Protection Agency [EPA]).  Kevin Magerr 
(EPA) met the tour at Seedco intake/discharge location.  NRC had planned to meet with the 
New Jersey Division of Fish and Wildlife regarding Martin’s Creek, but their representative was 
unable to attend.   

During the day, the remainder of the NRC, PNNL, and Numark staff traveled to Wilkes-Barre.  A 
general team meeting was held at the East Mountain Inn at 8:00 p.m. to discuss the logistics 
and NRC’s expectations for the site audit and tours beginning on Tuesday, May 15. 

Tuesday May 15, 2012 (Morning) – Site Audit and Government-to-Government Meetings 

The site audit began at 8:00 a.m. at the EMBC.  Rocky Sgarro (PPL) and Laura Quinn-
Willingham, Environmental Project Manager (EPM) (NRC), opened the meeting by welcoming 
everyone and asking that those present introduce themselves.  Introductions included staff from 
PPL and its contractors, NRC, PNNL, Numark, and numerous State and Federal agencies.  
Laura Quinn-Willingham discussed NRC’s objectives and expectations for the site audit and the 
role of PNNL and Numark on behalf of the NRC.  Rocky Sgarro provided an overview of site 
audit activities for the morning, the site tour in the afternoon, and the site audit activities and 
tours for the remainder of the week.   

Following general introductions and logistics, Rocky Sgarro provided a presentation on the 
changes to the site layout for the facility.  After this presentation, NRC, PNNL, and Numark staff 
began breakout sessions in assigned EMBC rooms and meeting areas to discuss specific 
information needs and responses that had been posted to the PPL electronic reading room prior 
to the audit. 
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From 9:45 to 10:45 a.m., Dan Mussatti (NRC) and Patrick Balducci (PNNL) met with Adrian 
Merolli (Luzerne County Planning Commission) to discuss transportation, economic, and 
zoning/permitting requirements of the proposed BBNPP.   

At 11:00 a.m., NRC conducted a government-to-government meeting.  Attendees included 
Jamie Davis and Kevin Magerr (EPA); Paula Ballaron (Susquehanna River Basin Commission); 
Amy Elliott (USACE), Tonda Lewis (PA Department of Environmental Protection); Laura Quinn-
Willingham, Mohammad Haque, Nancy Kuntzleman, Stacey Imboden, John Fringer, and Tony 
Hsia (NRC); Bruce McDowell, Kim Leigh, Roy Kropp, and Tom Anderson (by phone) (PNNL); 
and Richard Codell (Numark).  The meeting was held to inform the involved agencies about 
NRC’s National Environmental Policy Act review process and the USACE involvement, and also 
discuss any issues those agencies feel need to be addressed in the EIS.  A general discussion 
was held regarding PPL’s efforts to address SRBC concerns regarding bypass flows, PPL’s 
proposed corporate pooled asset approach, and the inclusion of Martin’s Creek as an 
alternative site. 

Tuesday May 15, 2012 (Afternoon) – Site Audit, Offsite Meetings, and Bell Bend Site Tour 

In the afternoon, PPL provided a van tour of the site for most NRC and its contractor staff.  
Stops included the following points on the revised construction footprint as a result of PPL’s site 
layout changes:  the proposed main access and south laydown area; intake location; 230-kV 
transmission line relocation area; cooling tower and powerblock areas; meteorological tower; 
Walker Run restoration area; Essential Service Water Emergency Makeup System (ESWEMS) 
pond site; teardrop wetland drainage; and Unnamed Tributary 1.  The van carrying the 
ecologists visited the former beaver pond area to view the changes resulting from the removal 
of a relic beaver dam and replacement of an old road culvert. The van carrying the hydrologists 
also visited the proposed BBNPP and existing SSES discharge locations in the Susquehanna 
Riverlands natural area.  NRC, PNNL, and Numark staff also viewed three single-family homes 
located within the exclusion zone and one single-family home that would be displaced by the 
new access road.   

From 1:00 to 2:00 p.m., Dan Mussatti (NRC) and Patrick Balducci (PNNL) met with Wayne 
Brookhart of the Berwick County School District to discuss the district’s facilities, tax base, and 
the district’s capacity to absorb additional students.  Following this meeting, they returned to the 
site audit for continued breakout sessions with PPL on socioeconomics and environmental 
justice. 

The remainder of the NRC team remained at the EMBC during the afternoon and continued 
breakout meetings and discussions with PPL and its contractors about information needs and 
responses.  An afternoon debrief for NRC and its contractor staff was held in the NRC meeting 
room at the EMBC from 4:30 to 5:30 p.m.  A closeout meeting was held with PPL from 5:30 to 
6:00 p.m.  A NRC team meeting was held at 8:00 p.m. at the East Mountain Inn to discuss 
findings and logistics for the following day. 

Wednesday May 16, 2012 (Morning) – Site Audit and Off-Site Meetings 

All site audit participants met at 8:00 a.m. at the EMBC for a brief kickoff and continued 
breakout sessions in assigned rooms and meeting areas to discuss specific information needs 
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and responses that had been posted to the PPL electronic reading room prior to the audit.  NRC 
and PNNL management continued to compile information need tracking and exchange status 
with PPL staff. 

From 9:00 to 10:00 a.m., Dan Mussatti (NRC) and Patrick Balducci (PNNL) met with Luzerne 
County staff Jack Robshaw (Luzerne County Sherriff); Joseph Gibbons, P.E. (Luzerne County 
Engineer); and Robert Lawton (Luzerne County Manager) to discuss the public safety, 
transportation, and housing impacts of the proposed BBNPP on Luzerne County. 

From 10:00 to 11:00 a.m., Jack Cushing (NRC), Michael Purdie (NRC), and Darby Stapp 
(Numark) met with Steven McDougal of the PA Bureau for Historic Preservation to discuss the 
impact of the proposed BBNPP on historic and cultural properties and the status of consultation 
reviews under Section 106 of the National Historic Preservation Act. 

Wednesday May 16, 2012 (Afternoon) – Site Audit and Off-Site Meetings 

The NRC, PNNL, and Numark staff continued breakout sessions with PPL and its contractors in 
assigned EMBC rooms and meeting areas to discuss specific information needs and responses 
that had been posted to the PPL electronic reading room prior to the audit.  NRC and PNNL 
management continued to compile information need tracking and exchange status with PPL 
staff.  During breakout sessions, conference calls were held with Tom Anderson (Alternatives), 
Lara Aston (Non-rad health and waste), and Robin Durham (Terrestrial Ecology) all from PNNL. 

From 1:30 to 4:00 p.m., Don Palmrose (NRC), Jeremy Rishel, and Tim Lynch (PNNL) 
participated in a tour of the SSES meteorological tower and proposed BBNPP meteorological 
tower locations provided by PPL.  This tour included the nearest potential receptors (i.e., home, 
garden, milk, and meat animal) for normal radiological releases from the proposed BBNPP.  
During this time period, Andrew Marchese (Numark) remained at the EMBC to review hard 
copies of accident calculation packages. 

From 1:30 to 4:00 p.m., Jack Cushing (NRC), Michael Purdie (NRC), and Darby Stapp 
(Numark) participated in a site-specific tour to see the north laydown area and identified 
archaeological areas at the BBNPP site. 

From 3:30 to 4:30, Dan Mussatti (NRC), Patrick Balducci (PNNL), and Jan Aarts (Numark) met 
with Jim Timbrell (Mayor), Robert Hivish (Borough Manager), Lauren Martz (Asst. Borough 
Manager), Jack Kyttle (Working Foreman, Department of Public Works), and Greg Harkins 
(Codes Department Supervisor) of the Borough of Berwick to discuss potential impacts of the 
proposed BBNPP on land use, housing, local community demographics, public facilities, tax 
base, emergency preparedness, and public services provided by the Borough of Berwick.   

As breakout sessions were concluded, staff provided information needs tracking updates to 
PNNL team management.  An afternoon debrief for NRC and its contractor staff was held in the 
NRC meeting room at the EMBC from 4:30 to 5:30 p.m.  Each technical discipline presented a 
summary of its breakout sessions, including any issues that arose during the discussions or 
tours.  Potential actions to resolve issues were also discussed. A closeout meeting was held 
with PPL from 5:30 to 6:00 p.m.  The planned 8:00 p.m. NRC-PNNL team debrief at the East 
Mountain Inn was not needed. 
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Thursday May 17, 2012 – (Morning) – Travel, Site Audit and Off-Site Meetings 

Travel day for some NRC and its contractor staff. 

At 8:00 a.m., NRC, PNNL, and Numark staff continued breakout sessions with PPL and its 
contractor staff in assigned EMBC rooms and meeting areas to discuss specific information 
needs and responses that had been posted to the PPL electronic reading room prior to the 
audit.  PNNL team management compiled information needs tracking and compared with PPL’s 
records for consistency. 

From 10:00 to 11:00 a.m., Dan Mussatti (NRC), John Fringer (NRC), Patrick Balducci (PNNL) 
and Jan Aarts (Numark) met with Joshua Kishbaugh (Chairman), Salem Township Board of 
Supervisors; William Bogle – (Chairman), Salem Township Planning Commission; Karen 
Karchner (Zoning/Planning Administrator), Salem Township; and John Varaly to discuss the 
local community, relevant permitting/zoning requirements, and concerns regarding the proposed 
BBNPP.   

From 11:00 a.m. to 12:00 p.m., a site audit closeout was held with PPL to summarize audit 
results and to identify action items and additional information needs that resulted from 
discussions during the audit.  A listing of information provided at the site audit, such as reports 
and written responses provided in the electronic reading room, that would be requested through 
the request for additional information (RAI) process was developed. 

Thursday May 17, 2012 (Afternoon) – Travel, Off-Site Meetings, Tour of Natural Gas Well 
Development Facilities 

From 1:00 to 2:00 p.m., Dan Mussatti (NRC) and Patrick Balducci (PNNL) met with Tim 
Chamberlain, Columbia County Sheriff and Earl Mordan, Chief Deputy Sheriff to discuss the 
public safety and emergency preparedness impacts of the proposed BBNPP on Columbia 
County. 

From 2:15 to 3:15 p.m., Dan Mussatti (NRC) and Patrick Balducci (PNNL) met with Columbia 
County Office of Planning staff Robert Aungst (Director) and Rachel Swartwood (Land Use 
Planner) to discuss land-use, transportation, and economic issues associated with the BBNPP 
site.   

From approximately 1:00 to 5:00 p.m., specified NRC and contractor staff participated in a tour 
of Marcellus Shale natural gas drilling operations north of the proposed BBNPP site.  The tour 
was arranged by Jim Sherrer (Numark) and provided by Chesapeake Energy.  There was no 
involvement by PPL or its contractors.  The purpose of this tour was to gather information about 
cumulative impacts of natural gas drilling operations in the region.  Participants included Laura 
Quinn-Willingham, Nancy Kuntzleman, Jack Cushing, John Fringer, and Mohammad Haque 
(NRC); Nancy Kohn, Roy Kropp, Robin Durham, and Kim Leigh (PNNL); and Jan Aarts, Richard 
Codell, and Jim Scherrer (Numark). 

Friday May 18, 2012 – Travel 

Travel day for remaining staff. 
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3.0 Summary of Remaining Issues or Concerns by Technical Discipline 

3.1 Hydrology 

The information needs discussed (HY-1 through HY-4, and their sub-items) included issues 
related to eventual disposition of the slurry wall, analysis of dose to reflect assumptions used in 
the radiological assessment of agriculture water sources for construction use, the possibility of 
Susquehanna River water being drawn into Pennsylvania American Water (PAW) company 
wells, hydrologic monitoring during construction and operation, and alternative technologies to 
the intake/discharge.  Staff considered two of four information needs resolved before or during 
the site audit without the need for requests for additional information (RAI). 

PPL provided information on well tests performed at PAW wells to rule out the possibility of 
Susquehanna River water being drawn into the PAW wells at Berwick.  PPL also provided a 
consultant from Pennoni Associates who was familiar with such testing.  Staff closed the issue 
with PPL, but will follow up with the PA Department of Environmental Protection for further 
information on the tests that were performed on the wells.  In addition, Paula Ballaron of 
Susquehanna River Basin Commission (SRBC) is checking to see if these wells were issued 
permits by SRBC. 

As noted in their February 22, 2012, letter to the USACE, the SRBC is currently evaluating 
Policy No. 2003-1 regarding low flow recommendations and limiting alterations to natural flow 
regimes.  This policy most likely will be approved before the BBNPP application is approved.  It 
is unclear how the approval of this policy would change or limit the potential for impacts to 
Susquehanna River hydrology that would result from BBNPP operations. 

The two information needs remaining to be resolved include the following: 

The ER makes no mention of the perforation of the slurry wall for the ESWEMS pond following 
construction to allow for unimpeded groundwater flow.  PPL noted this omission and stated it 
will send a letter clarifying this issue and revise the ER. 
Related to radiological assessments, PPL stated it will revise analysis of dose to reflect a lower-
flow calculation that will be more conservative than the use of the harmonic mean flow in the 
Susquehanna River. 
 
3.2 Aquatic Ecology 

Staff considered 14 of 24 information needs resolved before or during the site audit without the 
need to issue RAIs.  Other information needs may be resolved by the docketing of information 
presented at the site audit.   

The viability of the Martins Creek site as an alternative site is not clear pending a better 
understanding of the New Jersey Highlands Water Protection and Planning Act. 

The occurrence of the brook floater and green floater, both of which are being reviewed for 
possible Endangered Species Act listing, in the Susquehanna River downriver from the BBNPP 
site is unknown.  PPL will conduct a qualitative survey for these mussels during the summer of 
2012 as soon as river flows allow.  If the mussels are found during the survey, a limited 
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quantitative survey to determine mussel densities will follow.  The survey report should be 
available in September 2012.  Lora Zimmerman (U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service) provided 
reference to a Federal Register notice for possible listing of the brook floater and green floater 
under the Endangered Species Act.  

The possible ecological effects of the consumptive use by the BBNPP during times of low river 
flow are not resolved.  PPL has submitted an Instream Incremental Flow Methodology (IFIM) 
study report to the SRBC for review.  Until the study report has been reviewed by the SRBC, 
NRC, and its contractors and comments/issues are resolved, the potential ecological effects of 
consumptive use remain unclear.   
As noted in their February 22, 2012, letter to the USACE, SRBC is currently evaluating Policy 
No. 2003-1 regarding low flow recommendations and limiting alterations to natural flow regimes.  
This policy most likely will be approved before the BBNPP application is approved.  It is unclear 
how the approval of this policy would change or limit the potential for impacts to aquatic ecology 
that would result from BBNPP operations. 
 
3.3 Terrestrial Ecology 
 
Staff considered 19 of 36 information needs resolved before or during the site audit without the 
need to issue RAIs.  Many of the information needs designated as possibly needing a RAI were 
so designated simply to have PPL provide all or part of the written response in the electronic 
reading room on the docket.  However, an outstanding issue exists related to the Migratory Bird 
Treaty Act.  The NRC staff will consider issuing a RAI to request information about PPL’s 
electric utilities bird management plan. 
 
3.4 Socioeconomics/Environmental Justice/Benefit Cost 

Staff considered 6 of 15 information needs resolved during the site audit without the need to 
issue RAIs.  Other information needs may be resolved by the docketing of information 
presented at the site audit.  NRC requested that various reports provided in response to 
information needs be docketed, including sources and uses of funds for Luzerne and Columbia 
Counties, requirements of the PA Department of Transportation Traffic Impact Study, estimates 
of Bell Bend property tax revenue generated during construction and operation, and overnight 
capital cost estimates for BBNPP infrastructure support at the plant, decommissioning costs, 
and corporate income tax payments.   

During meetings with officials from the Salem Township, it was communicated that the proposed 
Confers Lane closure may affect emergency evacuation as it is identified as a regional 
emergency egress route.  The staff will consider developing a RAI regarding the impact of the 
closure of this road on the region’s emergency planning.  Also, the township staff asserted that 
the traffic impact study (TIS) was outdated and did not adequately address the impact of traffic 
diversion during congested periods onto secondary routes located within the township.  
Township staff stated that the TIS did not account for recent growth in the area driven by the 
addition of Western International Gas and Cylinder and the expansion of Tech Packing.  
Further, more growth is expected, as there is an application pending for a co-gen natural gas 
plant in the area.  The staff will consider issuing a RAI regarding updating the TIS by PPL to 
address these concerns. 
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3.5 Cultural Resources 

Staff considered 9 of 10 information needs resolved before or during the site audit without the 
need to issue RAIs pending the docketing of information presented at the site audit.   
The PA Historical and Museum Commission (PHMC) needs to complete its review of the 
Cultural Resources Protection Plan and PPL recommendations for two potential archaeological 
resources.  PHMC will respond with letters to PPL, who will in turn submit the letters to NRC for 
docketing.  These interactions will be considered in the EIS in order to complete the Section 106 
Consultation.  The staff will consider issuing RAIs to track these interactions for inclusion into 
the EIS.  
 
3.6 Meteorology/Air Quality 
 
Staff did not consider any information needs resolved before or during the site audit.  However, 
no major issues were identified with regards to meteorology and air quality.  Staff will consider 
issuing a RAI to request the revised updates to the ER calculations as a result of the plot plan 
changes.   
 
3.7 Accidents 

Staff considered 6 of 15 information needs resolved before or during the site audit without the 
need to issue RAIs.  Other information needs may be resolved by the docketing of information 
presented at the site audit.   
No major issues were identified with regards to accidents, but internal coordination with the 
NRC safety staff will continue to ensure consistency in the treatment of severe accident and 
design basis accident analyses between NRC environmental and safety divisions and with other 
applicants.  This coordination may result in additional RAIs. 
 
3.8 Nonradiological Health/Nonradioactive Waste 
 
Staff considered 8 of 10 information needs resolved before or during the site audit.  However, 
no major issues were identified with regards to nonradiological health and nonradiological 
waste.  NRC requested that various reports provided at the audit in response to information 
needs be docketed. 
 
3.9 Radiological/Fuel Cycle/Waste Systems/ Decommissioning 

Staff considered 2 of 7 information needs resolved before or during the site audit without the 
need to issue RAIs.  Other information needs may be resolved by the docketing of information 
presented at the site audit.   

Potential RAIs include a request to analyze data from 2007-2011 regarding doses to 
construction workers and BBNPP out-of-plant exposure rates, 2080 population data in the 
population dose analysis, and the docketing of changes made to the BBNPP REMP since 2009.  
Tim Lynch (PNNL) will complete confirmatory calculations.    
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3.10 Alternatives 

Staff considered 4 of 6 information needs resolved before or during the site audit without the 
need to issue RAIs.  Other information needs may be resolved by the docketing of information 
presented at the site audit.   
The viability of the Martin’s Creek site in New Jersey as an alternative to the Bell Bend site was 
raised.  A May 10, 2012, letter from the New Jersey Highlands Water Protection and Planning 
Commission to the NRC suggests that a nuclear power plant at the Martin’s Creek site may not 
be consistent with the regional master plan and the site would not obtain permits for water use 
and waste water discharges.  Also, the Wallenpaupack site in New Jersey ranked higher in 
PPL’s alternative site screening.  The staff will consider issuing RAIs requesting information be 
submitted on the docket regarding this issue. 
 
3.11 Need for Power 
 
Staff did not consider any information needs resolved before or during the site audit.  The 
information responses provided at the audit did not address the impacts expected on the PPL 
generating fleet resulting from forthcoming and reasonably certain rules affecting fossil-fuel 
plant emissions.  In addition, the information responses did not address the impacts expected 
on PPL or Pennsylvania—New Jersey—Maryland Interconnection (PJM) systems demand 
arising from expected higher levels of building codes and appliance standards compared to 
historic experience.  Therefore, the staff will consider issuing RAIs requesting more information 
regarding these issues. 
 
3.12 Land Use/Transmission Lines 

Staff considered 10 of 16 information needs resolved before or during the site audit without the 
need to issue RAIs.  Other information needs may be resolved by the docketing of information 
presented at the site audit.   

NRC needs to determine whether NRCS Form AD 1006 related to farmland conversion needs 
to be prepared for this EIS process.  

Salem Township is concerned that the Traffic Impact Study (TIS) prepared for the project did 
not include analysis of BBNPP construction period traffic impacts on county roads.  After the TIS 
was prepared in 2009, several new plants moved into the area.  PPL told Township officials that 
it will do additional traffic studies to assess impacts on local roads.  PPL recently removed the 
abandonment of Confers Road from the subdivision and lot consolidation proposal before 
Salem Township in response to concerns that closing a portion of the road would impact the 
Township’s existing evacuation plan.  The road closure issue may be added back in to the 
proposal during review of the conditional use permit.  RAIs on these issues may be combined 
with RAIs for Socioeconomics. 
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3.13 General and Site and Technical Overview 

Staff considered 5 of 10 information needs resolved before or during the site audit without the 
need to issue RAIs.  Other information needs may be resolved by the docketing of information 
presented at the site audit.   
NRC will consider requesting figures that convert easily to black and white, in addition to 
modifying select other figures and providing GIS layers.  NRC will also consider requesting 
information about the viability of eight projects in relation to cumulative impacts.  NRC will 
consider requesting definitions of the terms project boundary, site boundary, BBNPP property 
boundary, SSES property boundary, owner control area and limit of disturbance.  NRC 
understands that PPL will also be submitting a paragraph on the docket confirming procedures 
used at SSES will be implemented at BBNPP.   
 
3.14 Data Gathering 

No written documentation was obtained by NRC or contractor staff during the audit that had not 
been previously docketed.  
 


